

Since January 2020 Elsevier has created a COVID-19 resource centre with free information in English and Mandarin on the novel coronavirus COVID-19. The COVID-19 resource centre is hosted on Elsevier Connect, the company's public news and information website.

Elsevier hereby grants permission to make all its COVID-19-related research that is available on the COVID-19 resource centre - including this research content - immediately available in PubMed Central and other publicly funded repositories, such as the WHO COVID database with rights for unrestricted research re-use and analyses in any form or by any means with acknowledgement of the original source. These permissions are granted for free by Elsevier for as long as the COVID-19 resource centre remains active. Antiviral Research 99 (2013) 68-77

Contents lists available at SciVerse ScienceDirect

Antiviral Research

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/antiviral

Curing a viral infection by targeting the host: The example of cyclophilin inhibitors

Kai Lin^{a,*}, Philippe Gallay^b

^a Permeon Biologics, Inc., One Kendall Square, Cambridge, MA 02139, USA ^b Department of Immunology & Microbial Science, The Scripps Research Institute, La Jolla, CA 92037, USA

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 25 January 2013 Revised 24 March 2013 Accepted 29 March 2013 Available online 8 April 2013

Keywords: Host target Antiviral HCV Cyclophilin

ABSTRACT

Every step of the viral life cycle is dependent on the host, which potentially can be explored for antiviral targets. Historically, however, drug discovery has focused mainly on viral targets, because of their perceived specificity. Efforts to pursue host targets have been largely hampered by concern over potential on-target toxicity, the lack of predictive cell culture and animal models, and the complexity of host-virus interactions. On the other hand, there are distinct advantages of targeting the host, such as creating a high barrier to resistance, providing broad coverage of different genotypes/serotypes and possibly even multiple viruses, and expanding the list of potential targets, when druggable viral targets are limited. Taking hepatitis C virus (HCV) as the example, there are more than 20 inhibitors of the viral protease, polymerase and NS5A protein currently in advanced clinical testing. However, resistance has become a main challenge with these direct-acting antivirals, because HCV, an RNA virus, is notoriously prone to mutation, and a single mutation in the viral target may prevent the binding of an inhibitor, and rendering it ineffective. Host cyclophilin inhibitors have shown promising effects both in vitro and in patients to prevent the emergence of resistance and to cure HCV infection, either alone or in combination with other agents. They are also capable of blocking the replication of a number of other viral pathogens. While the road to developing host-targeting antivirals has been less traveled, and significant challenges remain, delivering the most effective antiviral regimen, which may comprise inhibitors of both host and viral targets, should be well worth the effort.

© 2013 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Contents

1. 2.	Introduction	. 68 . 69
3.	Myths and realities of host targets	. 69
4.	Cyclophilin inhibitors	. 71
	4.1. Discovery of cyclophilin as a novel target for HCV	. 71
	4.2. Development of the first-generation cyclophilin inhibitor NIM811	. 71
	4.3. Development of alisporivir	. 72
	4.4. Other cyclophilin inhibitors	. 73
	4.5. Cyclophilin and HIV-1	. 73
5.	Cyclophilin and other viruses	. 74
6.	Future perspective	. 74
	References	. 74

1. Introduction

Viruses, particularly those with small genomes, encode only a few proteins of their own and depend on the host for many essen-

* Corresponding author. Tel.: +1 781 999 4168. *E-mail address*: kai.lin@ymail.com (K. Lin). tial functions. Natural selection has therefore favored viruses that most efficiently hijack the host machinery. Hepatitis C virus (HCV) is a prime example. It enters cells by binding to the cell surface receptors CD81 (Pileri et al., 1998), human scavenger receptor class B type I (Scarselli et al., 2002), tight junction protein claudin-1 (Evans et al., 2007) and occludin (Ploss et al., 2009). Following decapsidation and release of its positive-strand RNA genome, the



Review



CrossMark



^{0166-3542/\$ -} see front matter © 2013 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.antiviral.2013.03.020

viral polyprotein is translated from the internal ribosomal entry site (IRES) at 5'-UTR by recruiting a number of cellular proteins including the eukaryotic initiation factors (Hellen and Pestova, 1999). The polyprotein is subsequently cleaved into individual viral proteins by the host signal peptidase and peptide peptidase, as well as viral proteases (Pène et al., 2009). A replication complex, formed by both viral nonstructural proteins and cellular co-factors on endoplasmic reticulum (ER)-derived membrane, synthesizes both negative- and positive-strand viral RNA (Romero-Brey et al., 2012). Virions containing the positive-strand viral RNA genome are assembled on ER-associated lipid droplets (LD) where the viral core protein is located, then bud through the ER lumen and Golgi to be released (Lindenbach 2013). In summary, essentially every step of the HCV life cycle is dependent on the host.

Given that host interactions are critical for viral replication, one would imagine that many host factors could be potential antiviral targets. However, antiviral drug discovery has historically been focused mainly on viral targets. Almost all currently approved antiviral drugs (excluding immunomodulators) and those under development target viral proteins. For example, all five licensed hepatitis B virus (HBV) inhibitors are nucleos(t)ide polymerase inhibitors (Fung et al., 2011). All herpesvirus drugs target the viral DNA polymerases (Price and Prichard, 2011). Currently there are only two classes of inhibitors for influenza, viral neuraminidase inhibitors and M2 channel blockers (Barik 2012). More than two dozen human immunodeficiency virus type-1 (HIV-1) drugs have been approved targeting the viral reverse transcriptase, protease or integrase (De Clercq 2010). The only host-targeting antiviral that has been successfully developed is maraviroc, a CCR5 inhibitor blocking HIV-1 entry (Dorr et al., 2005).

Hepatitis C has been the most active area for antiviral drug development over the past two decades, with two drugs already approved that inhibit the viral NS3 protease, and many more in development targeting the viral NS5B polymerase and NS5A protein. On the other hand, resistance has become a main challenge with these direct-acting antivirals, because of the high replication and mutation rates of the virus. An alternative and complementary strategy is to target host factors essential for viral replication, which may create a higher genetic barrier to resistance and could be used in combination with viral inhibitors. This review discusses opportunities and challenges in developing host-targeting antivirals, using cyclophilin inhibitors as a specific example.

2. Discovery of host antiviral targets

Both systemic screens and rational approaches have been employed to identify novel host factors that are essential for viral replication. Efforts have been taken to screen for cellular proteins that directly interact with specific proteins of HIV-1 (Jäger et al., 2011), influenza virus (Sharma et al., 2011), or HCV (Taguwa et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2006; Huang et al., 2013). However, methods such as yeast-two hybrid screening often result in hits that do not necessarily have functional relevance. Thus, it is important to confirm the finding through either loss (e.g. siRNA) or gain (e.g. ectopic expression) of function studies.

The most common approach is to screen a host siRNA library for targets that lead to an inhibition of viral replication when knocked down. Multiple screens have been performed for HIV-1 (Brass et al., 2008; Zhou et al., 2008), influenza virus (König et al., 2010), and HCV (Li et al., 2009; Tai et al., 2009). Interestingly, the percentage of overlapping hits from screens done by different groups on the same virus has been surprisingly low, which could result either from different assay conditions and/or a high rate of false positives. There were a few exceptions. For example, PI4K α was reported as a hit in almost every HCV screen performed using

either a subgenomic replicon or full-length infectious virus (Borawski et al., 2009; Tai et al., 2009; Berger et al., 2009; Trotard et al., 2009; Vaillancourt et al., 2009; Reiss et al., 2011). Such a reproducible hit suggests that the target is less likely to be affected by the conditions of the cells or assays, and may thus represent a more attractive candidate for drug discovery.

Whole cell-based phenotypic screens of large compound libraries have also generated a lot of leads, but with unknown targets or mechanisms (Kim et al., 2007; Chockalingam et al., 2010; Gastaminza et al., 2010). Compounds that inhibit viral targets can be easily ruled out by secondary screens; the remaining hits could then be candidates to identify potential host targets. The challenge is to deconvolute the pathway and identify the target, using chemogenetic approaches such as pull-down of the protein target using a labeled inhibitor. The advantage of such an approach is that, once the target is confirmed, the lead compounds have already been identified as potential chemistry starting points. Transcriptional and proteomic profiling comparing virus-infected cells to uninfected cells, or drug-treated vs. untreated cells, could also generate rich information on host-virus interactions (Su et al., 2002; Jacobs et al., 2005; Xu et al., 2012).

Sometimes targets are being pursued based on a specific hypothesis. Ribavirin was known to enhance the antiviral response when being used in combination with IFN- α . While the exact mechanism of ribavirin remains unclear, it is a weak inhibitor of inosine-5'-monophosphate dehydrogenase (IMPDH), which catalyzes the conversion of IMP to XMP, an essential step in the *de novo* biosynthesis of guanine nucleotides. Inhibition of IMPDH leads to a depletion of intracellular GTP pools and thus blocks viral replication. This hypothesis triggered the effort in developing a more potent and specific inhibitor of IMPDH, VX-497 (merimepodib), which indeed blocked HCV replication *in vitro* and showed some antiviral effect in patients (Markland et al., 2000; Marcellin et al., 2007).

A more focused approach is to analyze specific pathways that are known to be involved in viral replication. For example, it has been well characterized that HCV replicates on an ER-associated membrane web structure, and that HCV virions are assembled on ER-associated lipid droplets, both of which can be affected by host lipid biosynthesis (Romero-Brey et al., 2012; Lindenbach 2013). Thus, cellular proteins that are involved in lipid metabolism could be potential antiviral targets. Several studies have demonstrated that statins were able to inhibit HCV replication in vitro (Ikeda et al., 2006; Kim et al., 2007). A specific inhibitor of diglyceride acyltransferase-1 (DGAT-1) was reported to block HCV virion assembly and release (Herker et al., 2010). More recently, fatty acid synthase was proposed as another host antiviral target (Evanchik et al., 2012; Huang et al., 2013). Pathways involved in HCV replication, potential host targets and their known inhibitors are summarized in Table 1.

3. Myths and realities of host targets

While many host factors are known to be essential for viral replication, few have exploited for drug development because of the perceived hurdles (Table 2). The most common myth is that host targets are not specific, and thus may cause more toxicity. While inhibition of the normal cellular function of a host protein could potentially lead to target-related toxicities, there are many ways in which such a risk can be mitigated. First, a rapidly multiplying virus likely has a very different threshold for certain protein functions from those of normal cells, as reflected in the fact that many cellular pathways and genes are up-regulated in infected cells. It is therefore possible that knocking down these targets to their "normal" level may be sufficient to block viral replication, while mainK. Lin, P. Gallay/Antiviral Research 99 (2013) 68-77

Table 1

Cellular pathways involved in HCV replication, potential antiviral targets, and their known inhibitors.

Pathways	Targets	Inhibitors	References
Nucleotide metabolism	IMPDH	VX-497, MPA	Markland et al., (2000) and Pan et al. (2012)
	DHODH	Leflunomide	Hoffmann et al. (2011)
Lipid biosynthesis & metabolism	HMG-CoA	Statins	Ikeda et al. (2006)
	DGAT-1	PF4620110, LCQ908	Herker et al. (2010)
	NPC1L1	Ezetimibe	Sainz et al. (2012)
	FAS	TVB-2640	Evanchik et al. (2012) and Huang et al. (2013)
Kinases & signaling	EGFR	Erlotinib	Lupberger et al. (2011)
	PKA, PI3K	Wortmannin	Farquhar et al. (2008) and Matsumoto et al. (2009)
Membrane vesicle trafficking	PI4K	PIK93, AL-9	Borawski et al. (2009) and Bianco et al. (2012)
	VAP-A/B, Rab/GAP/ARF	Brefeldin A	Goueslain et al. (2010)
Protein translation & modification	miR122	Miravirsen	Jopling et al. (2005) and Lanford et al. (2010)
	α-glucosidase I	Celgosivir	Durantel (2009)
	HSP90	Geldanamycin	Okamoto et al. (2006)
	eIF2a	Nitazoxanide	Elazar et al. (2009)
Autophagy	Atg5/Atg7/LC3	Chloroquine	Mizui et al. (2010)

Abbreviations: IMPDH = inosine-5'-monophosphate dehydrogenase; DHODH = dihydroorotate dehydrogenase; MPA = mycophenolic acid; HMG-CoA = 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-coenzyme A; DGAT-1 = Diacylglycerol acyltransferase 1; NPC1L1 = Niemann-Pick C1-Like 1; FAS = fatty acid synthase; EGFR = epidermal growth factor receptor; PKA = protein kinase A; PKC = protein kinase C; PI3K = phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase; PI4K = phosphotidylinositol 4-kinase; VAP-A/B = vesicle-associated membrane proteinassociated protein subtype A/B; Rab = Rab GTPase; GAP = GTPase-activating proteins; ARF = ADP ribosylation factor; miR122 = microRNA-122; HSP90 = heat shock protein 90; eIF2 α = eukaryotic initiation factor 2 α ; Atg5 = autophagy related protein 5; Atg7 = autophagy related protein 7; LC3 = microtubule-associated protein light chain 3.

Table 2

Potential advantages ("pros") and disadvantages ("cons") of host targets for antiviral therapy.

Pros	Cons
High barrier to resistance Broad genotype/serotype coverage	Potential on-target toxicity Poor translation of in vitro to in vivo
Potential broad-spectrum antivirals Number of druggable targets Fast development path for known inhibitors	Effect of host polymorphism Complex mechanism of action

taining cellular function. Second, there are often redundant pathways or proteins for a given cellular function. Inhibition of a particular target, unique to the virus, could be compensated by another cellular protein with overlapping function. Third, many cellular genes are actually non-essential, so that their inhibition may be tolerated, depending on the concentration and duration of the treatment. While there is a risk of target-related toxicity, this does not differ from other types of drug discovery. The objective remains the same: to identify the optimal dose of a drug that achieves the desired therapeutic effect, without incurring significant toxicity.

Another "myth" is that host targets are often merely in vitro artifacts, with poor translation to in vivo or clinical efficacy, mainly because the function of host targets is more likely to be affected by in vitro cell culture conditions or the animal models employed. If there is a significant difference in the target or pathway in vitro and in vivo, one might see a poor correlation of the effect. For example, the IMPDH inhibitor VX-497 potently inhibited HCV replication in vitro, but its efficacy in patients was more limited and variable (McHutchison et al., 2005; Rustgi et al., 2009). One possible explanation is that the level and supply of nucleotides, and thus the dependence of viral replication on their de novo synthesis, are very different in vitro and in vivo, which could significantly affect the efficacy of inhibitors modulating nucleotide metabolism. This is also true for compounds modulating pyrimidine biosynthesis, such DHODH (Hoffmann et al., 2011). Statins are another example; they showed strong anti-HCV activity in vitro (Ikeda et al., 2006), but gave largely disappointing results in clinical studies (Bader et al., 2008; Sezaki et al., 2009; Forde et al., 2009; O'Leary et al., 2007; Milazzo et al., 2009), probably because the antiviral effect of statins can be significantly affected by cellular levels of cholesterol or lipid, which are quite different *in vitro* and in patients. It is therefore indeed a challenge that host targets are more liable to the lack of predictive *in vitro* models. The impact of host polymorphism should also be examined. The mechanism of action of host-targeting inhibitors is usually much more complex and difficult to determine than inhibitors of viral targets.

On the other hand, there are significant advantages in pursuing host targets, especially the fact that host targets could provide a higher barrier to resistance than viral inhibitors. Taking HCV as the example, despite the success in developing specific inhibitors of viral targets, resistance has become a major challenge, because HCV, an RNA virus, is notoriously prone to mutation and resistance. The viral RNA-dependent RNA polymerase has no proof-reading function, resulting in a high error rate in synthesizing viral RNA of ~ 1 mutation per viral genome produced (Powdrill et al., 2011). Combined with a high replication rate of $\sim 10^{12}$ virions per day, HCV exists as a large pool of variants or quasispecies in every patient (Ribeiro et al., 2012). Theoretically, this means that all "mutations" are already pre-existing before the start of antiviral treatment. Moreover, for most of the viral inhibitors discovered to date, a single mutation in a viral gene could affect the inhibitor binding site, conferring a high level of resistance. Resistance can therefore develop very quickly, both in vitro and in patients. A complementary and arguably better strategy is to target host factors that create a higher genetic barrier to resistance.

Host-targeting inhibitors can also help cover multiple viral genotypes or serotypes, since host factors are less likely to be affected by viral heterogeneity. Furthermore, because many viruses exploit the same cellular pathways for replication, it is not only perceivable, but already demonstrated *in vitro* that some host-targeting inhibitors are active against multiple viruses (Markland et al., 2000; Pfefferle et al., 2011). The concept of developing broad-spectrum antivirals is not only desirable, but probably necessary in situations such as respiratory infections, where the cause is not clear and a quick diagnosis is not available.

Host targeting is also the more feasible approach to tackle agents such as the polyomaviruses, in which druggable viral targets are not available or are very limited. Host factors involved in the pathogenesis of viral infections can also be explored as targets (Pastorino et al., 2010; McLay et al., 2013). Another potential advantage of host targets is that many have already been investigated and pursued for other clinical indications. Thus, known inhibitors are already available to validate the targets, and in some cases, provide a faster development path. This was certainly the case with cyclophilin inhibitors, which we will now discuss.

4. Cyclophilin inhibitors

4.1. Discovery of cyclophilin as a novel target for HCV

Interest in pursuing cyclophilin as a potential target for HCV was triggered by an unexpected clinical finding. Cyclosporin A (CsA), an approved immunosuppressive drug for preventing graft rejection following solid organ transplantation, also has antiinflammatory effects, and can be used to treat psoriasis and ulcerative colitis. In a clinical trial originally designed to investigate the benefit of CsA to suppress hepatitis-associated inflammation, it was surprisingly discovered that the combination of CsA and IFN- α 2b resulted in a significantly greater antiviral response than IFN- α 2b alone (Inoue et al., 2003). The function of cyclophilin in HCV replication and the direct antiviral activity of CsA were then confirmed *in vitro* (Watashi et al., 2003; Nakagawa et al., 2004). Knock-down of cyclophilins in replicon cells using specific siRNAs also led to a strong inhibition of HCV replication (Nakagawa et al., 2005; Yang et al., 2008; Gaither et al., 2010).

Cyclophilins, a family of highly conserved cellular peptidyl-prolyl cis-trans isomerases (PPIase), are involved in many cellular processes such as protein folding and trafficking. There are over 16 human cyclophilins with different subcellular localizations and functions (Wang and Heitman, 2005). Cyclophilin A (CypA), the first to be identified (Handschumacher et al., 1984), is the binding partner of CsA, which blocks T-cell activation and IL-2 production through the inhibition of calcineurin and NF-AT, although the PPIase function of CypA is not involved in these activities (Zydowsky et al., 1992). While CypA is one of the most abundant cytosolic proteins ($\sim 0.1\%$ of all proteins), interestingly it is not essential to cells. CypA knock-out mice are generally healthy, with no decrease in life span (Colgan et al., 2004). The main side effect is allergic blepharitis, which has not been observed in humans treated with cyclophilin inhibitors. These findings suggest that a pharmacological inhibition of cyclophilin may be well tolerated.

The role of cyclophilin in HCV replication has been extensively studied since its discovery. The PPIase function of cyclophilin is to convert prolines in the protein from trans- to cis-form, which is the required conformation for trafficking of many proteins and/or the formation of multi-protein complexes; this function is essential for HCV replication (Chatterji et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2009b; Kaul et al., 2009). Furthermore, the domain II of HCV NS5A protein directly interacts with cyclophilins and is a substrate of CypA and CypB PPIase *in vitro* (Hanoulle et al., 2009).

As shown in the model illustrated in Fig. 1, current data suggest that cyclophilin inhibitors block viral replication mainly by disrupting the interaction of CypA and viral proteins, and thus the formation of an active replication complex. On the other hand, this is likely an over-simplified model, as other data suggest that cyclophilins play additional roles in the HCV life cycle. It was shown previously that CypB can also bind to the HCV NS5B protein directly and stimulate its RNA synthesis activity in vitro (Watashi et al., 2005; Heck et al., 2009). Another study suggested that CypA is recruited into the HCV replication complex via its interaction with NS5B (Liu et al., 2009b). Cyclophilins may also be involved in HCV polyprotein processing, specifically the self-cleavage of the NS2-NS3 junction (Ciesek et al., 2009) and the cleavage of the NS5A-NS5B junction by the NS3 protease (Kaul et al., 2009). Moreover, inhibition of cyclophilins may alter lipid trafficking and block virion secretion (Anderson et al., 2011). Recently it was reported that treatment with a cyclophilin inhibitor led to an enhanced secretion of type I and type III IFNs and an increased expression of IFN-stimulated genes (ISG), both in vitro and in patients, suggesting that cyclophilin inhibitors help restore the host innate immune response to HCV infection (Hopkins et al., 2012). In summary, cyclophilins are probably involved in multiple steps of the HCV life cycle, which remain to be further elucidated.

4.2. Development of the first-generation cyclophilin inhibitor NIM811

Although CsA showed some interesting clinical efficacy in HCV patients, there were obvious concerns about using such a highly immunosuppressive drug to treat a chronic viral infection. Fortunately, following the discovery of CsA, a number of analogs were identified over the years which had very different properties in terms of calcineurin-binding and immunosuppression. Once the anti-HCV activity of CsA was discovered, these "old" compounds were examined for their activities in inhibiting HCV in vitro. The anti-HCV activities of these cyclosporin analogs were shown to correlate with their cyclophilin-binding affinity, but not their calcineurin-binding and immunosuppressive activities (Ma et al., 2006). NIM811, a non-immunosuppressive cyclosporin analog with a methyl-isoleucine at position 4 instead of the methyl-leucine in CsA (Fig. 2), emerged as an ideal candidate. It exhibited 2–5-fold higher binding affinity to cyclophilins than CsA, but was completely devoid of calcineurin-mediated immunosuppressive activity (Billich et al., 1995). It inhibited HCV replication in vitro with an EC₅₀ of 0.12 μ M in the absence of human serum and 0.63 µM in the presence of 40% human serum. The pharmacokinetic profile of NIM811 was quite similar to that of CsA, but it did not induce any significant nephrotoxicity like CsA, which can probably be attributed to calcineurin inhibition. Another major advantage of NIM811 was that it can be generated in a large quantity through total biosynthesis (i.e. fermentation), using a genetically modified cyclosporin-producing strain (Weber et al., 1994). Thus, it provided a quick development path.



Active HCV replication complex

Inactive replication complex

Fig. 1. Mechanism of action of cyclophilin inhibitors in HCV replication. Cyclophilin A (CypA) binds directly to the NS5A protein of HCV, a substrate of CypA PPlase, which is required for the formation of a functional viral replication complex. Cyclophilin inhibitors such as alisporivir inhibit CypA PPlase, blocking its interaction with NS5A, and thus inhibit viral replication.



Fig. 2. Chemical structures of cyclophilin inhibitors. From left to right: cyclosporin A (CsA) and two non-immunosuppressive analogs, NIM811 and alisporivir. Arrows indicate modifications in structure.

The pharmacokinetics and safety of NIM811 were first evaluated in a single ascending dose study in healthy volunteers. The compound was administered orally to 40 subjects divided in five different dose groups (50, 150, 400, 800 and 1600 mg). NIM811 was well tolerated. There was no drug-related adverse event in either lab results or clinical evaluation. The compound was rapidly absorbed, with the peak concentration (C_{max}) occurring in blood after 1.5 h of dosing and a terminal elimination half-life ($t_{1/2}$) of around 12–20 h. Drug exposure increased with dose, but was slightly under-proportional.

The compound was subsequently investigated in a doubleblind, placebo-controlled study in genotype 1 HCV-infected patients. Multiple ascending doses, 25 and 75 mg once daily (QD) or 100, 200, 400 and 600 mg twice daily (BID) of NIM811 were given orally as monotherapy for 14 days (Lawitz et al., 2011). There was no significant change in C_{max} and a slightly higher (1.2×) AUC at day 13 vs. day 1. The pharmacokinetics of NIM811 was comparable between HCV-infected patients and healthy subjects. All doses were well tolerated, and there was no serious adverse event. The most common side effect was mild to moderate headache. 16% in drug-treated groups vs. 5.3% in placebo. Mild. clinically non-significant elevations of bilirubin and significant declines in platelet counts were observed in the 400 and 600 mg bid groups. Interestingly, a significant reduction of ALT was observed with NIM811 at doses $\ge 100 \text{ mg BID}$ in the absence of a virological response, suggesting a beneficial biochemical response unrelated to the antiviral effect of the compound. However, no significant viral load reduction was observed with NIM811 monotherapy. At 600 mg BID the C_{trough} of the compound in blood was 0.47 μ M, which was still well below its serum-adjusted HCV replicon EC₅₀, ~1.5 µM (extrapolated from EC₅₀ in 40% human serum). Thus, a higher dose of the compound would likely be required to achieve antiviral efficacy. However, the exposure of the drug was already under dose-proportional, i.e. only \sim 30% increase from 200 mg BID to 400 mg BID and \sim 20% from 400 mg BID to 600 mg BID, so further increasing the dose using the same formulation may not be sufficient.

A different strategy was therefore considered, based on the enhanced antiviral effect observed *in vitro* with the combination of NIM811 and IFN- α (Ma et al., 2006) as well as clinical data demonstrating that CsA plus IFN- α was more effective (Inoue et al., 2003). Rather than further increasing the dose of NIM811 as a monotherapy, the compound was investigated in combination with IFN- α . Twenty genotype 1 HCV patients, who had relapsed during prior IFN- α therapy, were randomized to receive 600 mg NIM811 BID or matching placebo for 14 days and PEG-IFN α -2a on days 1 and 7. The mean reduction in HCV viral load was 2.85 log₁₀ in the NIM811-PEG-IFN α -2a arm compared to 0.56 log₁₀ in the PEG-IFN α -2a alone arm (p < 0.0001). Also, ALT decreased from 78.4 U/L at baseline to 26.3 U/L by day 14 in the combination arm, whereas it was unchanged at 66.0 U/L in the PEG-IFN α -2a alone

arm. The main safety finding was a decrease of platelet count from $203 \times 10^9 L^{-1}$ at baseline to $105 \times 10^9 L^{-1}$ on day 14 in the combination arm, vs. $177 \times 10^9 - 139 \times 10^9 L^{-1}$ in the control arm. There was also a statistically, but not clinically significant increase in serum bilirubin. No serious adverse event was observed in either group.

Despite the promising proof-of-concept efficacy result, there were significant challenges to further develop NIM811, particularly in the absence of a solid formulation for long-term studies. The dose and efficacy of the compound were also likely limited by its under-proportional exposure and significant side effect in decreasing platelet.

4.3. Development of alisporivir

Alisporivir (Debio-025) is a more potent non-immunosuppressive cyclosporin analog with a methyl-alanine at position 3 instead of sarcosine in CsA, and an N-ethyl valine at position 4, instead of N-methyl leucine (Fig. 2). These modifications not only abolish calcineurin binding activity, but also further increase the binding affinity to cyclophilins (Paeshuyse et al., 2006). Thus, the compound is more potent than both CsA and NIM811 in inhibiting HCV with an EC₅₀ of 0.045 μ M and a serum (100%) adjusted EC₅₀ of 0.33 μ M. Importantly, it was much more difficult to develop resistance against alisporivir *in vitro* compared to inhibitors of viral targets (Delang et al., 2011; Li et al., 2011).

The compound was initially developed for HIV-1. In a Phase I trial, 23 HIV-1 patients including 19 co-infected with HCV were treated with 1200 mg alisporivir BID for 15 days. While the HIV-1 RNA decreased by $\sim 1 \log_{10}$, surprisingly there was a much more profound reduction in HCV RNA, 3.63 log₁₀ in alisporivir treated patients vs. $0.73 \log_{10}$ in the placebo group, which was the first demonstration of clinical efficacy in HCV patients with a cyclophilin inhibitor alone (Flisiak et al., 2008). The most frequent adverse effect was jaundice in 10 patients, including 4 who discontinued the treatment, which was associated with a reversible hyperbilirubinemia. There was also a decrease of $65.3 \times 10^9 L^{-1}$ in the platelet count in the alisporivir group, compared to a decrease of $11.5 \times 10^9 \, \text{L}^{-1}$ in the placebo group. In a subsequent Phase IIa study, HCV patients received alisporivir at reduced doses of 200, 600 or 1000 mg BID for the first week and then QD for three more weeks in combination with PEG-IFN-a2a. A mean viral load reduction of 4.6 log₁₀ was achieved in genotypes 1 and 4 patients, and the effect was even more pronounced in genotypes 2 and 3 patients, with a 5.9 log₁₀ viral load reduction after 4 weeks (Flisiak et al., 2009).

Based on these results, 600 mg QD alisporivir (with a loading dose of 600 mg BID during the first week) was selected to be further studied in Phase IIb trials, which gave a plasma C_{trough} slightly above the serum adjusted EC₅₀ of the compound. Treatment-naïve,

genotype 1 HCV patients were treated with alisporivir or placebo in combination with PEG-IFN- α 2a and ribavirin for 24–48 weeks (Flisiak et al., 2011). Overall, 76% of the patients receiving alisporivir triple therapy for 48 weeks achieved a sustained virological response (SVR), i.e. cure of HCV infection, compared to 55% with PEG-IFN- α and ribavirin only. The efficacy was comparable to the two approved HCV protease inhibitors, while the rate of viral breakthrough was much lower in alisporivir-treated patients, confirming its higher barrier to resistance. In another Phase II trial, the compound was tested in the more difficult to treat IFN non-responders. Remarkably, HCV became undetectable in 75.4% of the patients who received 400 mg BID of alisporivir in combination with PEG-IFN- α and ribavirin for 24 weeks, compared to only 8.9% receiving PEG-IFN- α and ribavirin alone (Alberti et al., 2012).

Since alisporivir had shown more potent antiviral activity in genotype 2/3 HCV patients, a Phase II trial was also carried out to study its effect in an IFN-free regimen (Pawlotsky et al., 2012). First, treatment-naïve, genotypes 2 and 3 patients were given alisporivir 1000 mg QD alone or 600 or 800 mg QD in combination with ribavirin for 6 weeks. Patients achieving rapid virological response (RVR), i.e. with >2 log₁₀ viral load reduction, were then allowed to continue on IFN-free therapy for another 20 weeks, whereas PEG-IFN- α was added to those who did not achieve RVR. In the end, about half of the patients receiving 800 mg QD alisporivir plus ribavirin, and one-third of those who received 1000 mg QD alisporivir only, were cured of HCV infection. This was the first demonstration that a host-targeting antiviral alone can cure a viral infection. Importantly, it has been shown both in vitro and in patients that it is much more difficult to develop resistance against the host-targeting cyclophilin inhibitor, which makes it an ideal candidate to be combined with inhibitors of viral targets as an IFN-free, all-oral regimen (Coelmont et al., 2009; Li et al., 2011).

The main side-effect associated with alisporivir treatment was a transient and reversible increase of bilirubin at a total daily dose of above 1000 mg. Mechanistic studies suggested that this was due both to inhibition of the uptake transporters OATP1B1 and OATP1B3, which led to elevated indirect bilirubin, and to inhibition of the efflux transporter MRP2, which led to elevated direct bilirubin (Kovacs et al., 2012). Importantly, none was associated with any increase in ALT, AST or γ -GT, or with hemolysis.

To date, alisporivir has been dosed in almost 2000 subjects with a good overall safety profile. A pivotal Phase III study was initiated in early 2011 to study the combination of alisporivir with PEG-IFN- α 2a and ribavirin in treatment-naïve, genotype 1 HCV patients. However, unfortunately, six cases of severe pancreatitis were reported, including one death in early 2012. The compound was subsequently put on clinical hold until the cause and risk of pancreatitis occurred in the triple-therapy arm including IFN- α and ribavirin. None has been reported to date with alisporivir alone or in an IFN-free regimen, which appears to have a better safety profile (Griffel et al., 2012). Thus, the hope is that alisporivir and/

or other cyclophilin inhibitors will be further pursued in combination with other HCV inhibitors.

4.4. Other cyclophilin inhibitors

A number of cyclophilin inhibitors are under development (Table 3). SCY-635 (Hopkins et al., 2010) was the third non-immunosuppressive cyclosporin analog to demonstrate clinical efficacy in HCV patients. HCV genotype 1 patients who received 300 mg TID of SCY-635 alone had a mean viral load reduction of 2.2 log₁₀ after 15 days of treatment (Hopkins et al., 2012). Interestingly, the compound appeared to have a different side-effect profile, compared to those of NIM811 and alisporivir. The most frequently reported adverse events were elevated serum creatinine phosphokinase (CPK) and liver enzymes (ALT/AST), but there has been no report of bilirubin increase or platelet decrease. Some of the new cyclosporin analogs, such as EDP-546, have also shown much reduced inhibition of bilirubin transporters and no significant effect on CYP450, and may thus address the liabilities associated with the first-generation cyclophilin inhibitors, i.e. hyperbilirubinemia and drugdrug interactions (Jiang et al., 2012; Sawada, 2012). Another class of cyclophilin inhibitor, sanglifehrins (Moss et al. 2012), as well as a series of small-molecule inhibitors identified through fragment-based screening, have also shown promising in vitro activities (Ahmed-Belkacem et al., 2012).

4.5. Cyclophilin and HIV-1

A potential advantage of targeting the host is that a drug may inhibit multiple viruses that exploit the same cellular pathways. HIV-1 provided the first hint that cyclophilins could play a role in viral replication 20 years ago, when Luban et al. (1993) discovered CypA and CypB directly bind the HIV-1 Gag polyprotein, and that cyclophilin inhibitors blocked these interactions. Subsequently, two independent studies demonstrated that CypA, but not CypB, is specifically incorporated into HIV-1 particles, via contacts with a proline-rich domain of Gag. Preventing CypA–Gag interactions, either by adding cyclophilin inhibitors or by introducing mutations into the proline-rich region of Gag, block both CypA packaging and the infectivity of released virions (Franke et al., 1994; Thali et al., 1994).

The hydrophobic pocket of CypA that encompasses its isomerase activity is critical for HIV-1 Gag binding and particle incorporation (Braaten et al., 1997). More recent work suggests that CypA modulates the uncoating of HIV-1 capsid cores, which are delivered into the cytosol of target cells after fusion of the viral and cellular membranes (Strebel et al., 2009; Ylinen et al., 2009). Capsid core uncoating is a necessary step for penetration of the viral genome into the nucleus of non-dividing cells and subsequent integration of the viral genome into the host chromosomes (Strebel et al., 2009; Ylinen et al., 2009). Since CypA catalyzes the cis/trans isomerization of proline bonds within HIV-1 capsid (Bosco et al., 2002), one can envision that this folding activity orchestrates in a finely tuned, time-dependent manner the disassembly of capsid cores.

Non-immunosuppressive	cyclophilin inhibitor	s currently under	· development f	for HCV therapy
NOII-IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII		s currently under	uevelopinent i	of nev therapy.

Table 3

Compound	Sponsor	Chemical Class	HCV EC ₅₀	Status	Reference
NIM811 Alisporivir SCY-635 EDP-546 ASP5286 BC556 F680, F684	Novartis Novartis Scynexis Enanta Astellas Biotica INSERM	Cyclosporin Cyclosporin Cyclosporin Cyclosporin Cyclosporin Sanglifehrin Small molecule	120 nM 45 nM 100 nM 67 nM 45 ng/mL 38 nM 200 nM	Terminated PhIII PhIIa Preclinical Preclinical Preclinical	Lawitz et al. (2011) Pawlotsky et al. (2012) Hopkins et al. (2012) Jiang et al. (2012) Sawada (2012) Moss et al. (2012) Ahmed-Belkacem et al. (2012)

Supporting this hypothesis, very recent studies provide evidence that CypA enhances HIV-1 infection by coordinating proper uncoating of capsid cores as well as viral genome integration targeting (Schaller et al., 2011; Shah et al., 2013). These data strongly suggest that CypA present in the cytosol of target cells controls the choice of nuclear import machineries that is exploited by HIV-1.

Another function for CypA-capsid interactions was recently proposed. Specifically, Manel et al. (2010) obtained several lines of evidence that CypA-HIV-1-capsid interactions modulate the activation of the innate response. Dendritic cells, which are critical to sensing pathogens and subsequently triggering the host innate response, are normally refractory to HIV-1 infection. However, when this resistance to infection is bypassed, HIV-1 activates both dendritic cell maturation and an antiviral type I interferon response. It was nicely demonstrated that the modulation of this innate response relies on interactions between newly synthesized HIV-1 capsid and CypA and subsequent activation of the transcriptional interferon regulatory factor 3 (IRF3). Cyclophilin inhibitors such as CsA prevent the CypA-capsid interaction-mediated dendritic cell activation. These findings strongly suggest that CypAcapsid contacts modulate a dendritic cell intrinsic sensor for HIV-1 that is important for the antiviral immune response.

The anti-HIV activities of non-immunosuppressive cyclosporin analogs such as NIM811 and alisporivir have been well characterized *in vitro* (Rosenwirth et al., 1994; Billich et al., 1995; Ptak et al., 2008; Daelemans et al., 2010). Moreover, as mentioned above, alisporivir also showed clinical efficacy against HIV-1 (Flisiak et al., 2008). HIV-HCV co-infected patients remain one of the most difficult to treat populations. The dual antiviral activities of cyclophilin inhibitors present an interesting opportunity to treat both viral infections with one drug.

5. Cyclophilin and other viruses

CypA was first identified in the core of the influenza virion in 2008 (Shaw et al., 2008), but its function remained to be elucidated. It was later reported that CypA interacted with the M1 protein of influenza virus, inhibiting its nuclear translocation at an early stage of infection (Liu et al., 2009a). Furthermore, CypA enhanced ubiquitin-mediated degradation of M1 and inhibited the initiation of viral replication (Liu et al., 2012b). Interestingly, it appeared that CsA was capable of inhibiting the replication of influenza virus in both CypA-dependent and independent pathways (Liu et al., 2012a). It enhanced the binding of CypA to M1, but also impaired the nuclear export of viral mRNA in the absence of CypA. Importantly, the non-immunosuppressive cyclosporin analog Melle⁴–CsA, i.e. NIM811, showed a similar antiviral effect, raising the possibility of developing cyclophilin inhibitors for influenza.

Bouchard et al. (2003) reported that CsA and NIM811 inhibited HBV replication by blocking mitochondrial transition pore and calcium signaling. It was shown recently that CypA interacted with HBV surface antigen (HBsAg), promoting its secretion both *in vitro* and in patients (Tian et al., 2010). Interestingly, siRNAs specifically targeting CypA not only inhibited HBV replication but also blocked HBsAg secretion *in vitro*. Furthermore, the cyclophilin inhibitor alisporivir was capable of reducing both HBV DNA and secreted HBsAg (Phillips et al., 2012). Given the fact that the only class of specific antiviral drug currently available for HBV, nucleos(t)ide polymerase inhibitors, potently inhibits viral replication, but neither clears viral cccDNA nor induces seroconversion in the majority of the patients, it would be of great interest to develop drugs with novel mechanisms that could lead to better seroconversion and viral clearance.

Cyclophilins also appear to play an important role in the replication of other viruses. Luo et al. (2004) first reported that CypA bound to the nucleocapsid protein of SARS coronavirus. More recently, it was shown that cyclophilins interact with viral nonstructural protein 1 (Nsp1), and that CsA inhibited the replication of multiple coronaviruses (de Wilde et al., 2011; Pfefferle et al., 2011). In addition, cyclophilins may be involved in the replication of herpes simplex virus (Vahlne et al., 1992), human cytomegalovirus (Keyes et al., 2012), vesicular stomatitis virus (Bose et al., 2003), vaccinia virus (Damaso and Keller, 1994), and human papillomavirus (Bienkowska-Haba et al., 2009). The development of cyclophilin inhibitors could therefore potentially benefit the treatment of many different viral infections.

6. Future perspective

The discovery and development of cyclophilin inhibitors exemplify the opportunities and challenges in pursuing host-targeting antivirals. The advantages of a high barrier to resistance, broad genotype coverage, an accelerated development path with known inhibitors and even the possibility of broad-spectrum antivirals have all been demonstrated with cyclophilin inhibitors. Interestingly, the toxicity and side-effect profiles of the inhibitors investigated to date are very different from one another, both in preclinical studies and in patients, and seem to be more related to the individual compound than to the target. While challenges remain to better understand mechanisms of action and toxicity, one could argue that this situation does not differ from developing inhibitors of viral targets. The chance of success is not necessarily lower either, considering the number of viral targets and inhibitors that have been pursued and failed.

With regard to the discovery of novel host targets, the impact of limited cell culture and animal models should not be overlooked. Lessons can be learned from some previous failures in translating *in vitro* findings to clinical efficacy, such as the statins and IMPDH inhibitors. Nevertheless, given the right approach and the right target, blocking virus–host interactions could be a highly effective strategy to treat viral infections.

References

- Ahmed-Belkacem, A., Colliandre, L., Ahnou, N., Lerat, H., Bessin, Y., Barthe, P., Bourget, W., Douguet, D., Guichou, J.-F., Pawlotsky, J.-M., 2012. New cyclophilin inhibitors unrelated to cyclosporine potently inhibit HCV replication and revert HCV-induced mitochondrial dysfunction. Hepatology 56 (S1). Abstract 1878.
- Alberti, M., Chuang, W.L., Flisiak, R., Mazella, G., Horban, A., Goeser, T., Calistru, P., Buti, M., Davis, G., Gong, Y., Avila, C., Kao, J.H., 2012. Alisporivir (ALV) plus PEGinterferon/ribavirin (PR) in HCV G1 treatment-experienced patients achieves primary endpoint with superior efficacy at treatment week 12 compared to retreatment with PR. Journal of Hepatology 56 (Suppl 2). Abstract 1406.
- Anderson, L.J., Lin, K., Compton, T., Wiedmann, B., 2011. Inhibition of cyclophilins alters lipid trafficking and blocks hepatitis C virus secretion. Virol. J. 8, 329.
- Bader, T., Fazili, J., Madhoun, M., Aston, C., Hughes, D., Rizvi, S., Seres, K., Hasan, M., 2008. Fluvastatin inhibits hepatitis C replication in humans. American Journal of Gastroenterology 103, 1383–1389.
- Barik, S., 2012. New treatments for influenza. BMC Med. 10, 104.
- Berger, K.L., Cooper, J.D., Heaton, N.S., Yoon, R., Oakland, T.E., Jordan, T.X., Mateu, G., Grakoui, A., Randall, G., 2009. Roles for endocytic trafficking and phosphatidylinositol 4-kinase III alpha in hepatitis C virus replication. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 106, 7577–7582.
- Bianco, A., Reghellin, V., Donnici, L., Fenu, S., Alvarez, R., Baruffa, C., Peri, F., Pagani, M., Abrignani, S., Neddermann, P., De Francesco, R., 2012. Metabolism of phosphatidylinositol 4-kinase III\[\alpha-dependent PI4P Is subverted by HCV and is targeted by a 4-anilino quinazoline with antiviral activity. PLoS Pathogens 8 (3), e1002576.
- Bienkowska-Haba, M., Patel, H.D., Sapp, M., 2009. Target cell cyclophilins facilitate human papillomavirus type 16 infection. PLoS Pathogens 5 (7), e1000524.
- Billich, A., Hammerschmid, F., Peichl, P., Wenger, R., Zenke, G., Quesniaux, V., Rosenwirth, B., 1995. Mode of action of SDZ NIM 811, a nonimmunosuppressive cyclosporin A analog with activity against human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) type 1: interference with HIV protein–cyclophilin A interactions. Journal of Virology 69, 2451–2461.
- Borawski, J., Troke, P., Puyang, X., Gibaja, V., Zhao, S., Mickanin, C., Leighton-Davies, J., Wilson, C.J., Myer, V., Cornellataracido, I., Baryza, J., Tallarico, J., Joberty, G., Bantscheff, M., Schirle, M., Bouwmeester, T., Mathy, J.E., Lin, K., Compton, T., Labow, M., Wiedmann, B., Gaither, L.A., 2009. Class III phosphatidylinositol 4-

kinase alpha and beta are novel host factor regulators of hepatitis C virus replication. J. Virol. 83, 10058–10074.

- Bosco, D.A., Eisenmesser, E.Z., Pochapsky, S., Sundquist, W.I., Kern, D., 2002. Catalysis of cis/trans isomerization in native HIV-1 capsid by human cyclophilin A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 99, 5247–5252.
- Bose, S., Mathur, M., Bates, P., Joshi, N., Banerjee, A.K., 2003. Requirement for cyclophilin A for the replication of vesicular stomatitis virus New Jersey serotype. J. Gen. Virol. 84, 1687–1699.
- Bouchard, M.J., Puro, R.J., Wang, L., Schneider, R.J., 2003. Activation and inhibition of cellular calcium and tyrosine kinase signaling pathways identify targets of the HBx protein involved in hepatitis B virus replication. J. Virol. 77, 7713–7719.
- Braaten, D., Ansari, H., Luban, J., 1997. The hydrophobic pocket of cyclophilin is the binding site for the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Gag polyprotein. J. Virol. 71, 2107–2113.
- Brass, A.L., Dykxhoorn, D.M., Benita, Y., Yan, N., Engelman, A., Xavier, R.J., Lieberman, J., Elledge, S.J., 2008. Identification of host proteins required for HIV infection through a functional genomic screen. Science 319, 921–926.
- Chatterji, U., Bobardt, M., Selvarajah, S., Yang, F., Tang, H., Sakamoto, N., Vuagniaux, G., Parkinson, T., Gallay, P., 2009. The isomerase active site of cyclophilin A is critical for hepatitis C virus replication. J. Biol. Chem. 284, 16998–17005.
- Chockalingam, K., Simeon, R.L., Rice, C.M., Chen, Z., 2010. A cell protection screen reveals potent inhibitors of multiple stages of the hepatitis C virus life cycle. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 107, 3764–3769.
- Ciesek, S., Steinmann, E., Wedemeyer, H., Manns, M.P., Neyts, J., Tautz, N., Madan, V., Bartenschlager, R., von Hahn, T., Pietschmann, T., 2009. Cyclosporine A inhibits hepatitis C virus nonstructural protein 2 through cyclophilin A. Hepatology 50, 1638–1645.
- Coelmont, L., Kaptein, S., Paeshuyse, J., Vliegen, I., Dumont, J.M., Vuagniaux, G., Neyts, J., 2009. Debio 025, a cyclophilin binding molecule, is highly efficient in clearing hepatitis C virus (HCV) replicon-containing cells when used alone or in combination with specifically targeted antiviral therapy for HCV (STAT-C) inhibitors. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 53, 967–976.
- Colgan, J., Asmal, M., Neagu, M., Yu, B., Schneidkraut, J., Lee, Y., Sokolskaja, E., Andreotti, A., Luban, J., 2004. Cyclophilin A regulates TCR signal strength in CD4+ T cells via a proline-directed conformational switch in Itk. Immunity 21, 189–201.
- Daelemans, D., Dumont, J.M., Rosenwirth, B., De Clercq, E., Pannecouque, C., 2010. Debio-025 inhibits HIV-1 by interfering with an early event in the replication cycle. Antiviral Res. 85, 418–421.
- Damaso, C.R., Keller, S.J., 1994. Cyclosporin A inhibits vaccinia virus replication in vitro. Arch. Virol. 134, 303–319.
- De Clercq, E., 2010. Antiretroviral drugs. Curr. Opin. Pharmacol. 10, 507–515.
- de Wilde, A.H., Zevenhoven-Dobbe, J.C., van der Meer, Y., Thiel, V., Narayanan, K., Makino, S., Snijder, E.J., van Hemert, M.J., 2011. Cyclosporin A inhibits the replication of diverse coronaviruses. J. Gen. Virol. 92, 2542–2548.
- Delang, L., Vliegen, I., Froeyen, M., Neyts, J., 2011. Comparative study of the genetic barriers and pathways towards resistance of selective inhibitors of hepatitis C virus replication. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 55, 4103–4113.
- Dorr, P., Westby, M., Dobbs, S., Griffin, P., Irvine, B., Macartney, M., Mori, J., Rickett, G., Smith-Burchnell, C., Napier, C., Webster, R., Armour, D., Price, D., Stammen, B., Wood, A., Perros, M., 2005. Maraviroc (UK-427,857), a potent, orally bioavailable, and selective small-molecule inhibitor of chemokine receptor CCR5 with broad-spectrum anti-human immunodeficiency virus type 1 activity. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 49, 4721–4732.
- Durantel, D., 2009. Celgosivir, an alpha-glucosidase I inhibitor for the potential treatment of HCV infection. Curr. Opin. Invest. Drugs 10, 860–870.
- Elazar, M., Liu, M., McKenna, S.A., Liu, P., Gehrig, E.A., Puglisi, J.D., Rossignol, J.F., Glenn, J.S., 2009. The anti-hepatitis C agent nitazoxanide induces phosphorylation of eukaryotic initiation factor 2alpha via protein kinase activated by double-stranded RNA activation. Gastroenterology 137, 1827– 1835.
- Evanchik, M., Cai, H., Feng, Q.S., Hu, L., Johnson, R., Kemble, G., Kosaka, Y., Lai, J., Oslob, J.D., Sivaraja, M., Tep, S., Yan, H., Zaharia, C.A., McDowell, R., 2012. TVB-2640, a novel anti-HCV agent, safely causes sustained host-target inhibition *in vivo*. Hepatology 56 (S1). Abstract 1876.
- Evans, M.J., von Hahn, T., Tscherne, D.M., Syder, A.J., Panis, M., Wolk, B., Hatziioannou, T., McKeating, J.A., Bieniasz, P.D., Rice, C.M., 2007. Claudin-1 is a hepatitis C virus co-receptor required for a late step in entry. Nature 446, 801– 805
- Farquhar, M.J., Harris, H.J., Diskar, M., Jones, S., Mee, C.J., Nielsen, S.U., Brimacombe, C.L., Molina, S., Toms, G.L., Maurel, P., Howl, J., Herberg, F.W., van Ijzendoorn, S.C., Balfe, P., McKeating, J.A., 2008. Protein kinase A-dependent step(s) in hepatitis C virus entry and infectivity. J. Virol. 82, 8797–8811.
- Flisiak, R., Horban, A., Gallay, P., Bobardt, M., Selvarajah, S., Wiercinska-Drapalo, A., Siwak, E., Cielniak, I., Higersberger, J., Kierkus, J., Aeschlimann, C., Grosgurin, P., Nicolas-Métral, V., Dumont, J.M., Porchet, H., Crabbé, R., Scalfaro, P., 2008. The cyclophilin inhibitor Debio-025 shows potent anti-hepatitis C effect in patients coinfected with hepatitis C and human immunodeficiency virus. Hepatology 47, 817–826.
- Flisiak, R., Feinman, S.V., Jablkowski, M., Horban, A., Kryczka, W., Pawlowska, M., Heathcote, J.E., Mazzella, G., Vandelli, C., Nicolas-Métral, V., Grosgurin, P., Liz, J.S., Scalfaro, P., Porchet, H., Crabbé, R., 2009. The cyclophilin inhibitor Debio 025 combined with PEG IFNalpha2a significantly reduces viral load in treatmentnaïve hepatitis C patients. Hepatology 49, 1460–1468.
- Flisiak, R., Pawlotsky, J.M., Crabbe, R., Calistru, P., Kryczka, W., Haussinger, D., Mazella, G., Romero, M., Purcea, D., Vuagniaux, G., Bao, W., Avila, C., Zeuzem, S.,

2011. Once daily alisporivir (DEB025) plus Peg-IFN-alfa-2A/ribavirin results in superior sustained virologic response (SVR24) in chronic hepatitis C genotype 1 treatment-naïve patients - the ESSENTIAL study. J. Hepatol. 55 (Suppl 1). Abstract 190.

- Forde, K.A., Law, C., O'Flynn, R., Kaplan, D.E., 2009. Do statins reduce hepatitis C RNA titers during routine clinical use? World J. Gastroenterol. 15, 5020–5027.
- Franke, E.K., Yuan, H.E., Luban, J., 1994. Specific incorporation of cyclophilin A into HIV-1 virions. Nature 372, 359–362.
- Fung, J., Lai, C.L., Seto, W.K., Yuen, M.F., 2011. Nucleoside/nucleotide analogues in the treatment of chronic hepatitis B. J. Antimicrob. Chemother. 66, 2715–2725.
- Gaither, L.A., Borawski, J., Anderson, L.J., Balabanis, K.A., Devay, P., Joberty, G., Rau, C., Schirle, M., Bouwmeester, T., Mickanin, C., Zhao, S., Vickers, C., Lee, L., Deng, G., Baryza, J., Fujimoto, R.A., Lin, K., Compton, T., Wiedmann, B., 2010. Multiple cyclophilins involved in different cellular pathways mediate HCV replication. Virology 397, 43–55.
- Gastaminza, P., Whitten-Bauer, C., Chisari, F.V., 2010. Unbiased probing of the entire hepatitis C virus life cycle identifies clinical compounds that target multiple aspects of the infection. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 107, 291–296.
- Goueslain, L., Alsaleh, K., Horellou, P., Roingeard, P., Descamps, V., Duverlie, G., Ciczora, Y., Wychowski, C., Dubuisson, J., Rouille, Y., 2010. Identification of GBF1 as a cellular factor required for hepatitis C virus RNA replication. J. Virol. 84, 773–787.
- Griffel, L.H., Bao, W., Orsenigo, R., Guo, V., Wu, M., Zhang, W., Avila, C., 2012. Interferon (IFN)-free Alisporivir (DEB025) treatment in the VITAL-1 study has a more beneficial overall safety profile vs IFN-containing treatment. Hepatology 56 (S1). Abstract 792.
- Handschumacher, R.E., Harding, M.W., Rice, J., Drugge, R.J., Speicher, D.W., 1984. Cyclophilin: a specific cytosolic binding protein for cyclosporin A. Science 226, 544–547.
- Hanoulle, X., Badillo, A., Wieruszeski, J.M., Verdegem, D., Landrieu, I., Bartenschlager, R., Penin, F., Lippens, G., 2009. Hepatitis C virus NS5A protein is a substrate for the peptidyl–prolyl cis/trans isomerase activity of cyclophilins A and B. J. Biol. Chem. 284, 13589–13601.
- Heck, J.A., Meng, X., Frick, D.N., 2009. Cyclophilin B stimulates RNA synthesis by the HCV RNA dependent RNA polymerase. Biochem. Pharmacol. 77, 1173– 1180.
- Hellen, C.U., Pestova, T.V., 1999. Translation of hepatitis C virus RNA. J. Viral. Hepatol. 6, 79–87.
- Herker, E., Harris, C., Hernandez, C., Carpentier, A., Kaehlcke, K., Rosenberg, A.R., Farese Jr., R.V., Ott, M., 2010. Efficient hepatitis C virus particle formation requires diacylglycerol acyltransferase-1. Nat. Med. 16, 1295–1298.
- Hoffmann, H.H., Kunz, A., Simon, V.A., Palese, P., Shaw, M.L., 2011. Broad-spectrum antiviral that interferes with de novo pyrimidine biosynthesis. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 108, 5777–5782.
- Hopkins, S., Scorneaux, B., Huang, Z., Murray, M.G., Wring, S., Smitley, C., Harris, R., Erdmann, F., Fischer, G., Ribeill, Y., 2010. SCY-635, a novel nonimmunosuppressive analog of cyclosporine that exhibits potent inhibition of hepatitis C virus RNA replication *in vitro*. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 54, 660–672.
- Hopkins, S., DiMassimo, B., Rusnak, P., Heuman, D., Lalezari, J., Sluder, A., Scorneaux, B., Mosier, S., Kowalczyk, P., Ribeill, Y., Baugh, J., Gallay, P., 2012. The cyclophilin inhibitor SCY-635 suppresses viral replication and induces endogenous interferons in patients with chronic HCV genotype 1 infection. J. Hepatol. 57, 47–54.
- Huang, J.T., Tseng, C.P., Liao, M.H., Lu, S.C., Yeh, W.Z., Sakamoto, N., Chen, C.M., Cheng, J.C., 2013. Hepatitis C virus replication is modulated by the interaction of non-structural protein NS5B and fatty acid synthase. J. Virol.. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1128/JVI.02526-12.
- Ikeda, M., Abe, K., Yamada, M., Dansako, H., Naka, K., Kato, N., 2006. Different anti-HCV profiles of statins and their potential for combination therapy with interferon. Hepatology 44, 117–125.
- Inoue, K., Sekiyama, K., Yamada, M., Watanabe, T., Yasuda, H., Yoshiba, M., 2003. Combined interferon alpha2b and cyclosporin A in the treatment of chronic hepatitis C: controlled trial. J. Gastroenterol. 38, 567–572.
- Jacobs, J.M., Diamond, D.L., Chan, E.Y., Gritsenko, M.A., Qian, W., Stastna, M., Baas, T., Camp II, D.G., Carithers Jr, R.L., Smith, R.D., Katze, M.G., 2005. Proteome analysis of liver cells expressing a full-length hepatitis C virus (HCV) replicon and biopsy specimens of posttransplantation liver from HCV-infected patients. J. Virol. 79, 7558–7569.
- Jäger, S., Cimermancic, P., Gulbahce, N., Johnson, J.R., McGovern, K.E., Clarke, S.C., Shales, M., Mercenne, G., Pache, L., Li, K., Hernandez, H., Jang, G.M., Roth, S.L., Akiva, E., Marlett, J., Stephens, M., D'Orso, I., Fernandes, J., Fahey, M., Mahon, C., O'Donoghue, A.J., Todorovic, A., Morris, J.H., Maltby, D.A., Alber, T., Cagney, G., Bushman, F.D., Young, J.A., Chanda, S.K., Sundquist, W.I., Kortemme, T., Hernandez, R.D., Craik, C.S., Burlingame, A., Sali, A., Frankel, A.D., Krogan, N.J., 2011. Global landscape of HIV–human protein complexes. Nature. 481, 365– 370.
- Jiang, L.-J., Liu, S., Phan, T.-U., Polemeropoulos, A.J., Rhodin, M., Owens, C.M., Luo, X., Hoang, K., Long, J., Gao, X., Wang, W., Or, Y.-S., 2012. EDP-546, a Potent and Novel Cyclophilin Inhibitor with Favorable Preclinical Pharmacokinetic and Safety Profiles. Hepatology 56 (S1). Abstract 1895.
- Jopling, C.L., Yi, M., Lancaster, A.M., Lemon, S.M., Sarnow, P., 2005. Modulation of hepatitis C virus RNA abundance by a liver-specific MicroRNA. Science 309, 1577–1581.
- Kaul, A., Stauffer, S., Berger, C., Pertel, T., Schmitt, J., Kallis, S., Zayas, M., Lohmann, V., Luban, J., Bartenschlager, R., 2009. Essential role of cyclophilin A for hepatitis C

virus replication and virus production and possible link to polyprotein cleavage kinetics. PLoS Pathog. 5 (8), e1000546.

- Keyes, L.R., Bego, M.G., Soland, M., St, Jeor.S., 2012. Cyclophilin A is required for efficient human cytomegalovirus DNA replication and reactivation. J. Gen. Virol. 93, 722–732.
- Kim, S.S., Peng, L.F., Lin, W., Choe, W.H., Sakamoto, N., Kato, N., Ikeda, M., Schreiber, S.L., Chung, R.T., 2007. A cell-based, high-throughput screen for small molecule regulators of hepatitis C virus replication. Gastroenterology 132, 311–320.
- König, R., Stertz, S., Zhou, Y., Inoue, A., Hoffmann, H.H., Bhattacharyyam, S., Alamares, J.G., Tscherne, D.M., Ortigoza, M.B., Liang, Y., Gao, Q., Andrews, S.E., Bandyopadhyay, S., De Jesus, P., Tu, B.P., Pache, L., Shih, C., Orth, A., Bonamy, G., Miraglia, L., Ideker, T., García-Sastre, A., Young, J.A., Palese, P., Shaw, M.L., Chanda, S.K., 2010. Human host factors required for influenza virus replication. Nature. 463, 813–817.
- Kovacs, S.J., Ke, J., Dabovic, K., Barve, A., Stein, D., 2012. Therapeutic Dose Effects of the Cyclophilin Inhibitor Alisporivir (ALV) on Circulating Bilirubin Concentrations in Healthy Subjects. Gastroenterology 142 (5 (Suppl 1)), S-964.
- Lanford, R.E., Hildebrandt-Eriksen, E.S., Petri, A., Persson, R., Lindow, M., Munk, M.E., Kauppinen, S., Ørum, H., 2010. Therapeutic silencing of microRNA-122 in primates with chronic hepatitis C virus infection. Science 327, 198–201.
- Lawitz, E., Godofsky, E., Rouzier, R., Marbury, T., Nguyen, T., Ke, J., Huang, M., Praestgaard, J., Serra, D., Evans, T.G., 2011. Safety, pharmacokinetics, and antiviral activity of the cyclophilin inhibitor NIM811 alone or in combination with pegylated interferon in HCV-infected patients receiving 14 days of therapy. Antiviral Res. 89, 238–245.
- Li, B., Snoeck, J., Tang, Y., Jone, J.T., Tiongyip, C., Bao, W., Yu, J., Vandamme, A.-M., Vuagniaux, G., Crabbe, R., Avila, C., Naumov, N., Lin, K., 2011. Alisporivir – a host-targeting antiviral, provides low viral breakthrough rate and high barrier to resistance in HCV genotype 1 treatment-naïve patients in the phase IIb ESSENTIAL study. Hepatology 54 (S1). Abstract 1350.
- Li, Q., Brass, A.L., Ng, A., Hu, Z., Xavier, R.J., Liang, T.J., Elledge, S.J., 2009. A genomewide genetic screen for host factors required for hepatitis C virus propagation. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 106, 16410–16415.
- Lindenbach, B.D., 2013. Virion assembly and release. Curr. Top. Microbiol. Immunol. 369, 199–218.
- Liu, X., Sun, L., Yu, M., Wang, Z., Xu, C., Xue, Q., Zhang, K., Ye, X., Kitamura, Y., Liu, W., 2009a. Cyclophilin A interacts with influenza A virus M1 protein and impairs the early stage of the viral replication. Cell Microbiol. 11, 730–741.
- Liu, X., Zhao, Z., Li, Z., Xu, C., Sun, L., Chen, J., Liu, W., 2012a. Cyclosporin A inhibits the influenza virus replication through cyclophilin A-dependent and independent pathways. PLoS One 7 (5), e37277.
- Liu, X., Zhao, Z., Xu, C., Sun, L., Chen, J., Zhang, L., Liu, W., 2012b. Cyclophilin A restricts influenza A virus replication through degradation of the M1 protein. PLoS One 7 (2), e31063.
- Liu, Z., Yang, F., Robotham, J.M., Tang, H., 2009b. Critical role of cyclophilin A and its prolyl-peptidyl isomerase activity in the structure and function of the hepatitis C virus replication complex. J. Virol. 83, 6554–6565.
- Luban, J., Bossolt, K.L., Franke, E.K., Kalpanam, G.V., Goff, S.P., 1993. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Gag protein binds to cyclophilins A and B. Cell 73, 1067–1078.
- Luo, C., Luo, H., Zheng, S., Gui, C., Yue, L., Yu, C., Sun, T., He, P., Chen, J., Shen, J., Luo, X., Li, Y., Liu, H., Bai, D., Shen, J., Yang, Y., Li, F., Zuo, J., Hilgenfeld, R., Pei, G., Chen, K., Shen, X., Jiang, H., 2004. Nucleocapsid protein of SARS coronavirus tightly binds to human cyclophilin A. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 321, 557–565.
- Lupberger, J., Zeisel, M.B., Xiao, F., Thumann, C., Fofana, I., Zona, L., Davis, C., Mee, C.J., Turek, M., Gorke, S., Royer, C., Fischer, B., Zahid, M.N., Lavillette, D., Fresquet, J., Cosset, F.L., Rothenberg, S.M., Pietschmann, T., Patel, A.H., Pessaux, P., Doffoël, M., Raffelsberger, W., Poch, O., McKeating, J.A., Brino, L., Baumert, T.F., 2011. EGFR and EphA2 are host factors for hepatitis C virus entry and possible targets for antiviral therapy. Nat. Med. 17, 589–595.
- Ma, S., Boerner, J.E., TiongYip, C., Weidmann, B., Ryder, N.S., Cooreman, M.P., Lin, K., 2006. NIM811, a cyclophilin inhibitor, exhibits potent *in vitro* activity against hepatitis C virus alone or in combination with alpha interferon. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 50, 2976–2982.
- Manel, N., Hogstad, B., Wang, Y., Levy, D.E., Unutmaz, D., Littman, D.R., 2010. A cryptic sensor for HIV-1 activates antiviral innate immunity in dendritic cells. Nature 467, 214–217.
- Marcellin, P., Horsmans, Y., Nevens, F., Grange, J.D., Bronowicki, J.P., Vetter, D., Purdy, S., Garg, V., Bengtsson, L., McNair, L., Alam, J., 2007. Phase 2 study of the combination of merimepodib with peginterferon-alpha2b, and ribavirin in nonresponders to previous therapy for chronic hepatitis C. J Hepatol. 47, 476– 483.
- Markland, W., McQuaid, T.J., Jain, J., Kwong, A.D., 2000. Broad-spectrum antiviral activity of the IMP dehydrogenase inhibitor VX-497: a comparison with ribavirin and demonstration of antiviral additivity with alpha interferon. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 44, 859–866.
- Matsumoto, A., Ichikawa, T., Nakao, K., Miyaaki, H., Hirano, K., Fujimito, M., Akiyama, M., Miuma, S., Ozawa, E., Shibata, H., Takeshita, S., Yamasaki, H., Ikeda, M., Kato, N., Eguchi, K., 2009. Interferon-alpha-induced mTOR activation is an anti-hepatitis C virus signal via the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-Aktindependent pathway. J. Gastroenterol. 44, 856–863.
- McHutchison, J.G., Shiffman, M.L., Cheung, R.C., Gordon, S.C., Wright, T.L., Pottage Jr., J.C., Mcnair, L., Ette, E., Moseley, S., Alam, J., 2005. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled dose-escalation trial of merimepodib (VX-497) and interferon-alpha in previously untreated patients with chronic hepatitis C. Antiviral Ther. 10, 635–643.

- McLay, L., Ansari, A., Liang, Y., Ly, H., 2013. Targeting virulence mechanisms for the prevention and therapy of arenaviral hemorrhagic fever. Antiviral Res. 97, 81– 92.
- Milazzo, L., Meroni, L., Galazzi, M., Cesari, M., Caramma, I., Marchetti, G., Galli, M., Antinori, S., 2009. Does fluvastatin favour HCV replication in vivo? A pilot study on HIV–HCV coinfected patients. J. Viral Hepatol. 16, 479–484.
- Mizui, T., Yamashina, S., Tanida, I., Takei, Y., Ueno, T., Sakamoto, N., Ikejima, K., Kitamura, T., Enomoto, N., Sakai, T., Kominami, E., Watanabe, S., 2010. Inhibition of hepatitis C virus replication by chloroquine targeting virus-associated autophagy. J. Gastroenterol. 45, 195–203.
- Moss, S.J., Garcia-Rivera, J.A., Leyssen, P., Coates, N., Chatterji, U., Foster, T., Kendrew, S., Nur-e-Alam, M., Suthar, D., Warneck, T., Neyts, J., Gallay, P., Wilkinson, B., Gregory, M.A., 2012. BC556, a potent, pan-genotypic, high barrier to resistance, secondgeneration cyclophilin inhibitor for treatment of chronic HCV infection. J. Hepatol. 56 (Suppl 2). Abstract 841.
- Nakagawa, M., Sakamoto, N., Enomoto, N., Tanabe, Y., Kanazawa, N., Koyama, T., Kurosaki, M., Maekawa, S., Yamashiro, T., Chen, C.H., Itsui, Y., Kakinuma, S., Watanabe, M., 2004. Specific inhibition of hepatitis C virus replication by cyclosporin A. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 313, 42–47.
- Nakagawa, M., Sakamoto, N., Tanabe, Y., Koyama, T., Itsui, Y., Takeda, Y., Chen, C.H., Kakinuma, S., Oooka, S., Maekawa, S., Enomoto, N., Watanabe, M., 2005. Suppression of hepatitis C virus replication by cyclosporin a is mediated by blockade of cyclophilins. Gastroenterology 129, 1031–1041.
- Okamoto, T., Nishimura, Y., Ichimura, T., Suzuki, K., Miyamura, T., Suzuki, T., Moriishi, K., Matsuura, Y., 2006. Hepatitis C virus RNA replication is regulated by FKBP8 and Hsp90. EMBO J. 25, 5015–5025.
- O'Leary, J.G., Chan, J.L., McMahon, C.M., Chung, R.T., 2007. Atorvastatin does not exhibit antiviral activity against HCV at conventional doses: a pilot clinical trial. Hepatology 45, 895–898.
- Paeshuyse, J., Kaul, A., De Clercq, E., Rosenwirth, B., Dumont, J.M., Scalfaro, P., Bartenschlager, R., Neyts, J., 2006. The non-immunosuppressive cyclosporin DEBIO-025 is a potent inhibitor of hepatitis C virus replication *in vitro*. Hepatology 43, 761–770.
- Pan, Q., de Ruiter, P.E., Metselaar, H.J., Kwekkeboom, J., de Jonge, J., Tilanus, H.W., Janssen, H.L., van der Laan, L.J., 2012. Mycophenolic acid augments interferonstimulated gene expression and inhibits hepatitis C Virus infection *in vitro* and in vivo. Hepatology 55, 1673–1683.
- Pastorino, B., Nougairède, A., Wurtz, N., Gould, E., de Lamballerie, X., 2010. Role of host cell factors in flavivirus infection: Implications for pathogenesis and development of antiviral drugs. Antiviral Res. 87, 281–294.
- Pawlotsky, J.M., Sarin, S.K., Foster, G.R., Peng, C.Y., Rasenack, J., Flisiak, R., Piratvisuth, T., Wedemeyer, H., Chuang, W.L., Zhang, W.M., Naoumov, N.V., 2012. Alisporivir plus ribavirin is highly effective as interferon-free or interferon-add-on regimen in previously untreated HCV-G2 or G3 patients: SVR12 results from VITAL-1 phase 2b study. J. Hepatol. 56 (Suppl. 2). Abstract 1405.
- Pène, V., Hernandez, C., Vauloup-Fellous, C., Garaud-Aunis, J., Rosenberg, A.R., 2009. Sequential processing of hepatitis C virus core protein by host cell signal peptidase and signal peptide peptidase: a reassessment. J. Viral. Hepatol. 16, 705–715.
- Pfefferle, S., Schöpf, J., Kögl, M., Friedel, C.C., Müller, M.A., Carbajo-Lozoya, J., Stellberger, T., von Dall'Armi, E., Herzog, P., Kallies, S., Niemeyer, D., Ditt, V., Kuri, T., Züst, R., Pumpor, K., Hilgenfeld, R., Schwarz, F., Zimmer, R., Steffen, I., Weber, F., Thiel, V., Herrler, G., Thiel, H.J., Schwegmann-Wessels, C., Pöhlmann, S., Haas, J., Drosten, C., von Brunn, A., 2011. The SARS-coronavirus-host interactome: identification of cyclophilins as target for pan-coronavirus inhibitors. PLoS Pathog. 7 (10), e1002331.
- Phillips, S., Chokshi, S., Riva, A., Naoumov, N.V., 2012. Alisporivir-induced inhibition of cellular cyclophilins disrupts hepatitis B virus (HBV) replication in vitro and is synergistic in combination with direct antiviral targeting HBV–DNA polymerase. J. Hepatol. 56 (2). Abstract 506.
- Pileri, P., Uematsu, Y., Campagnoli, S., Galli, G., Falugi, F., Petracca, R., Weiner, A.J., Houghton, M., Rosa, D., Grandi, G., Abrignani, S., 1998. Binding of hepatitis C virus to CD81. Science 282, 938–941.
- Ploss, A., Evans, M.J., Gaysinskaya, V.A., Panis, M., You, H., de Jong, Y.P., Rice, C.M., 2009. Human occludin is a hepatitis C virus entry factor required for infection of mouse cells. Nature 457, 882–886.
- Powdrill, M.H., Tchesnokov, E.P., Kozak, R.A., Russell, R.S., Martin, R., Svarovskaia, E.S., Mo, H., Kouyos, R.D., Götte, M., 2011. Contribution of a mutational bias in hepatitis C virus replication to the genetic barrier in the development of drug resistance. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 108, 20509–20513.
- Price, N.B., Prichard, M.N., 2011. Progress in the development of new therapies for herpesvirus infections. Curr. Opin. Virol. 1, 548–554.
- Ptak, R.G., Gallay, P.A., Jochmans, D., Halestrap, A.P., Ruegg, U.T., Pallansch, L.A., Bobardt, M.D., de Béthune, M.P., Neyts, J., De Clercq, E., Dumont, J.M., Scalfaro, P., Besseghir, K., Wenger, R.M., Rosenwirth, B., 2008. Inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 replication in human cells by Debio-025, a novel cyclophilin binding agent. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 52, 1302– 1317.
- Reiss, S., Rebhan, I., Backes, P., Romero-Brey, I., Erfle, H., Matula, P., Kaderali, L., Poenisch, M., Blankenburg, H., Hiet, M.S., Longerich, T., Diehl, S., Ramirez, F., Balla, T., Rohr, K., Kaul, A., Bühler, S., Pepperkok, R., Lengauer, T., Albrecht, M., Eils, R., Schirmacher, P., Lohmann, V., Bartenschlager, R., 2011. Recruitment and activation of a lipid kinase by hepatitis C virus NS5A is essential for integrity of the membranous replication compartment. Cell Host Microbe 9, 32–45.

- Ribeiro, R.M., Li, H., Wang, S., Stoddard, M.B., Learn, G.H., Korber, B.T., Bhattacharya, T., Guedj, J., Parrish, E.H., Hahn, B.H., Shaw, G.M., Perelson, A.S., 2012. Quantifying the diversification of hepatitis C virus (HCV) during primary infection: estimates of the in vivo mutation rate. PLoS Pathog. 8 (8), e1002881.
- Romero-Brey, I., Merz, A., Chiramel, A., Lee, J.Y., Chlanda, P., Haselman, U., Santarella-Mellwig, R., Habermann, A., Hoppe, S., Kallis, S., Walther, P., Antony, C., Krijnse-Locker, J., Bartenschlager, R., 2012. Three-dimensional architecture and biogenesis of membrane structures associated with hepatitis C virus replication. PLoS Pathog. 8 (12), e1003056.
- Rosenwirth, B., Billich, A., Datema, R., Donatsch, P., Hammerschmid, F., Harrison, R., Hiestand, P., Jaksche, H., Mayer, P., Peichl, P., 1994. Inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 replication by SDZ NIM 811, a nonimmunosuppressive cyclosporine analog. Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 38, 1763–1772.
- Rustgi, V.K., Lee, V.M., Lawitz, E., Gordon, S.C., Afdhal, N., Poordad, F., Bonkovsky, H.L., Bengtsson, L., Chandorkar, G., Harding, M., McNair, L., Aalyson, M., Alam, J., Kauffman, R., Gharakhanian, S., McHutchison, J.G.MErimepodib TRiple cOmbination Study Group, 2009. Merimepodib, pegylated interferon, and ribavirin in genotype 1 chronic hepatitis C pegylated interferon and ribavirin nonresponders. Hepatology 50, 1719–1726.
- Sainz Jr, B., Barretto, N., Martin, D.N., Hiraga, N., Imamura, M., Hussain, S., Marsh, K.A., Yu, X., Chayama, K., Alrefai, W.A., Uprichard, S.L., 2012. Identification of the Niemann–Pick C1-like 1 cholesterol absorption receptor as a new hepatitis C virus entry factor. Nat. Med. 18, 281–285.
- Sawada, M., Tsujii, E., Morishita, Y., Uchida, M., Katsumata, K., Maki, K., Makino, T., Yoshimura, S., Yamanaka, T., Lund, G., Kneteman, N.M., Tyrrell, L., 2012. Preclinical evaluation of ASP5286, a novel cyclophilin inhibitor with potent anti-HCV activity. Hepatology 56 (S1). Abstract 1899.
- Scarselli, E., Ansuini, H., Cerino, R., Roccasecca, R.M., Acali, S., Filocamo, G., Traboni, C., Nicosia, A., Cortese, R., Vitelli, A., 2002. The human scavenger receptor class B type I is a novel candidate receptor for the hepatitis C virus. EMBO J. 21, 5017– 5025.
- Schaller, T., Ocwieja, K.E., Rasaiyaah, J., Price, A.J., Brady, T.L., Roth, S.L., Hué, S., Fletcher, A.J., Lee, K., KewalRamani, V.N., Noursadeghi, M., Jenner, R.G., James, L.C., Bushman, F.D., Towers, G.J., 2011. HIV-1 capsid–cyclophilin interactions determine nuclear import pathway, integration targeting and replication efficiency. PLoS Pathog. 7 (12), e1002439.
- Sezaki, H., Suzuki, F., Akuta, N., Yatsuji, H., Hosaka, T., Kobayashi, M., Suzuki, Y., Arase, Y., Ikeda, K., Miyakawa, Y., Kumada, H., 2009. An open pilot study exploring the efficacy of fluvastatin, pegylated interferon and ribavirin in patients with hepatitis C virus genotype 1b in high viral loads. Intervirology 52, 43–48.
- Shah, V.B., Shi, J., Hout, D.R., Oztop, I., Krishnan, L., Ahn, J., Shotwell, M.S., Engelman, A., Aiken, C., 2013. The Host Proteins Transportin SR2/TNPO3 and Cyclophilin A Exert Opposing Effects on HIV-1 Uncoating. J. Virol. 87, 422– 432.
- Sharma, K., Tripathi, S., Ranjan, P., Kumar, P., Garten, R., Deyde, V., Katz, J.M., Cox, N.J., Lal, R.B., Sambhara, S., Lal, S.K., 2011. Influenza A virus nucleoprotein exploits Hsp40 to inhibit PKR activation. PLoS One 6 (6), e20215.
- Shaw, M.L., Stone, K.L., Colangelo, C.M., Gulcicek, E.E., Palese, P., 2008. Cellular proteins in influenza virus particles. PLoS Pathog. 6 (4 (6)), e1000085.
- Strebel, K., Luban, J., Jeang, K.T., 2009. Human cellular restriction factors that target HIV-1 replication. BMC Med. 7, 48.
- Su, A.I., Pezacki, J.P., Wodicka, L., Brideau, A.D., Supekova, L., Thimme, R., Wieland, S., Bukh, J., Purcell, R.H., Schultz, P.G., Chisari, F.V., 2002. Genomic analysis of the

host response to hepatitis C virus infection. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 99, 15669– 15674.

- Taguwa, S., Okamoto, T., Abe, T., Mori, Y., Suzuki, T., Moriishi, K., Matsuura, Y., 2008. Human butyrate-induced transcript 1 interacts with hepatitis C virus NS5A and regulates viral replication. J. Virol. 82, 2631–2641.
- Tai, A.W., Benita, Y., Peng, L.F., Kim, S.S., Sakamoto, N., Xavier, R.J., Chung, R.T., 2009. A functional genomic screen identifies cellular cofactors of hepatitis C virus replication. Cell Host Microbe 5, 298–307.
- Thali, M., Bukovsky, A., Kondo, E., Rosenwirth, B., Walsh, C.T., Sodroski, J., Göttlinger, H.G., 1994. Functional association of cyclophilin A with HIV-1 virions. Nature 372, 363–365.
- Tian, X., Zhao, C., Zhu, H., She, W., Zhang, J., Liu, J., Li, L., Zheng, S., Wen, Y.M., Xie, Y., 2010. Hepatitis B virus (HBV) surface antigen interacts with and promotes cyclophilin a secretion: possible link to pathogenesis of HBV infection. J. Virol. 84, 3373–3381.
- Trotard, M., Lepere-Douard, C., Regeard, M., Piquet-Pellorce, C., Lavillette, D., Cosset, F.L., Gripon, P., Le, S.J., 2009. Kinases required in hepatitis C virus entry and replication highlighted by small interference RNA screening. FASEB J. 23, 3780– 3789.
- Vahlne, A., Larsson, P.A., Horal, P., Ahlmen, J., Svennerholm, B., Gronowitz, J.S., Olofsson, S., 1992. Inhibition of herpes simplex virus production *in vitro* by cyclosporin A. Arch. Virol. 122, 61–75.
- Vaillancourt, F.H., Pilote, L., Cartier, M., Lippens, J., Liuzzi, M., Bethell, R.C., Cordingley, M.G., Kukolj, G., 2009. Identification of a lipid kinase as a host factor involved in hepatitis C virus RNA replication. Virology 387, 5–10.
- Wang, J., Tong, W., Zhang, X., Chen, L., Yi, Z., Pan, T., Hu, Y., Xiang, L., Yuan, Z., 2006. Hepatitis C virus non-structural protein NS5A interacts with FKBP38 and inhibits apoptosis in Huh7 hepatoma cells. FEBS Lett. 580, 4392–4400.
- Wang, P., Heitman, J., 2005. The cyclophilins. Genome Biol. 6, 226.
- Watashi, K., Hijikata, M., Hosaka, M., Yamaji, M., Shimotohno, K., 2003. Cyclosporin A suppresses replication of hepatitis C virus genome in cultured hepatocytes. Hepatology 38, 1282–1288.
- Watashi, K., Ishii, N., Hijikata, M., Inoue, D., Murata, T., Miyanari, Y., Shimotohno, K., 2005. Cyclophilin B is a functional regulator of hepatitis C virus RNA polymerase. Mol. Cell 19, 111–122.
- Weber, G., Schorgendorfer, K., Schneider-Scherzer, E., Leitner, E., 1994. The peptide synthetase catalyzing cyclosporine production in Tolypocladium niveum is encoded by a giant 45.8-kilobase open reading frame. Curr. Genet. 26, 120–125.
- Xu, S., Pei, R., Guo, M., Han, Q., Lai, J., Wang, Y., Wu, C., Zhou, Y., Lu, M., Chen, X., 2012. Cytosolic phospholipase A2 gamma is involved in hepatitis C virus replication and assembly. J. Virol. 86, 13025–13037.
- Yang, F., Robotham, J.M., Nelson, H.B., Irsigler, A., Kenworthy, R., Tang, H., 2008. Cyclophilin A is an essential cofactor for hepatitis C virus infection and the principal mediator of cyclosporine resistance *in vitro*. J. Virol. 82, 5269–5278.
- Ylinen, L.M., Schaller, T., Price, A., Fletcher, A.J., Noursadeghi, M., James, L.C., Towers, G.J., 2009. Cyclophilin A levels dictate infection efficiency of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 capsid escape mutants A92E and G94D. J. Virol. 83, 2044–2047.
- Zhou, H., Xu, M., Huang, Q., Gates, A.T., Zhang, X.D., Castle, J.C., Stec, E., Ferrer, M., Strulovici, B., Hazuda, D.J., Espeseth, A.S., 2008. Genome-scale RNAi screen for host factors required for HIV replication. Cell Host Microbe 4, 495–504.
- Zydowsky, L.D., Etzkorn, F.A., Chang, H.Y., Ferguson, S.B., Stolz, L.A., Ho, S.I., Walsh, C.T., 1992. Active site mutants of human cyclophilin A separate peptidyl-prolyl isomerase activity from cyclosporin A binding and calcineurin inhibition. Protein Sci. 1, 1092–1099.